
 (By email) 
Our reference: MGLA040722-4364 

Date: 26 July 2022 

Dear 

Thank you for your request for information which the Greater London Authority (GLA) sent 3 
July 2022.  Your request has been considered under the Freedom of Information Act 2000.  

You requested: 

1. A copy of the Greater London Authority internal policy used to determine how tickets
for sporting events allocated to the GLA should be used. If this is not a single policy
document, please provide copies of any policy used to inform these .

2. The officer, group or committee responsible for making decisions on how tickets for
sporting events allocated to the GLA are used. (I do not wish to know the names of
individuals - just the job title and unit of the officer making the decision, or the same for
any officers on the group/committee making the decision.)

3. All correspondence involving staff employed in the Mayor's Office directorate
regarding how the  GLA's allocation of tickets for the Euro 2022 football competition
should be used. This should include any correspondence between officers within the
Mayor's Office, and any correspondence between officers in the Mayor's Office and
other directorates of the GLA.

To clarify, by 'staff employed' or 'officers', I would include the Mayor of London, 
political appointees, Assembly Members and any other employee. 

I do understand that request 3 may take longer than 1 and 2. It would be acceptable if 
you can provide the information in 1 and 2 first, and 3 later - as long as it is not a 
significant delay. 

Our response: 

I can confirm that the GLA holds information within the scope of your request, parts 1 and 2.  

Please find below the information we hold within the scope of parts 1 and 2 of your request. 

1. There is no internal policy specifically used to determine how tickets for sporting events
allocated to the GLA should be used. For the Women’s Euros 2022 we created an internal
ticket strategy (attached) for the purpose of allocating the tickets that the GLA has been
given for the Women’s Euros tournament 2022. This strategy is only for use in this
tournament.



We have redacted a very small amount of information about the Mayor’s attendance at a 
specific match or matches. The GLA does not give advance information about the Mayor’s 
plans for security reasons. 

Section 38 states that: 

(1) Information is exempt information if its disclosure under
this Act would, or would be likely to -
(a) endanger the physical or mental health of any individual, or
(b) endanger the safety of any individual.

Although the redacted information is not particularly detailed, and the likelihood of 
endangerment from the release of this information may not be high, we believe that the 
requested information is covered by section 38 because it relates to a prominent political 
figure. There have been two fatal attacks on MPs in 2016 and 2021. The GLA is mindful of 
the general presumption of disclosure under the Act. However, there is no overwhelming 
public interest in releasing information that may undermine security arrangements when 
this information becomes public knowledge in any case, once the Mayor attends, satisfying 
the public interest. The GLA would have no objection to releasing this information after the 
fact, when the likelihood of harm falls away. 

2. The GLA does not have an officer, group or committee specifically tasked for making
decisions on how tickets for sporting events allocated to the GLA are used. The Women’s
Euros ticket strategy was drafted by the Major Sports Events,Women’s Euros team and
reviewed and approved by the External Relations Assistant Director.

3. Please find attached the information we hold within scope of your request. Please note that

some names of members of staff are exempt from disclosure under s.40 (Personal

information) of the Freedom of Information Act. This information could potentially identify

specific employees and as such constitutes as personal data which is defined by Article 4(1)

of the General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR) to mean any information relating to an

identified or identifiable living individual. It is considered that disclosure of this information

would contravene the first data protection principle under Article 5(1) of GDPR which

states that Personal data must be processed lawfully, fairly and in a transparent manner in

relation to the data subject

If you have any further questions relating to this matter, please contact me, quoting the 
reference MGLA040722-4364. 

Yours sincerely 

Information Governance Officer 

If you are unhappy with the way the GLA has handled your request, you may complain using 
the GLA’s FOI complaints and internal review procedure, available at: 
https://www.london.gov.uk/about-us/governance-and-spending/sharing-our-
information/freedom-information

https://www.london.gov.uk/about-us/governance-and-spending/sharing-our-information/freedom-information
https://www.london.gov.uk/about-us/governance-and-spending/sharing-our-information/freedom-information










Staff will be asked to email @london.gov.uk with their name, team/unit and 
directorate, as well as their preference for which match they would like to attend.  
 
To enable staff to attend a match with friends and family this year we will be allowing 
one pair of tickets for each staff winner. This is in response to feedback from last 
year’s ballot that giving out individual tickets to staff discriminated against women 
and more vulnerable staff in particular who had safety concerns around attending 
large football matches solo, involving travel to and from the matches on public 
transport at night. Taking this approach also embraces the idea of this tournament 
being family friendly and encouraging women into the arena of sporting/football 
participation.  
 
Winners will be randomly selected through an automated process (via an excel 
formula which randomly picks from the list) and notified via email by Friday 1 July.  
 
Terms and conditions  

• At least one of the tickets must be utilised by the GLA staff member in the 
ballot 

• Tickets must not be sold/traded or gifted to anyone else.  

• Only 1 pair of tickets may be awarded per GLA staff member.  
 

Any unclaimed tickets will be offered to the next person randomly selected in the 
ballot.  Staff will be advised to pick up their ticket in person from the Union Street 
office at dates which will be provided to them in advance. 
 





 Women’s EURO 2022
GREATERLONDONAUTHORITY
City Hall, The Queen’s Walk, London SE1 2AA

london.gov.uk
@london.gov.uk





[Information out of scope of the request]
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